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August 23, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember McDermott:
I am pleased to transmit a package of legislation that would authorize King County Metro to simplify the regular adult fare, increase support for the Human Services Ticket program for very-low-income riders, and eliminate the administrative fee for the Regional Reduced Fare Program (RRFP) cards that provide discounted fares for seniors and people with disabilities. Accompanying these proposals are Metro’s plans for actions to make transit more affordable and accessible for some of our customers who need it most. Altogether, these proposals would make fares easier to understand and pay and would reduce affordability barriers for some customers.
I am transmitting these pieces as one package to enable you to understand the comprehensive effects of the proposed fare changes. The legislation package includes the following:
Fares Simplification Ordinance: A proposed ordinance to replace the current three non-peak, one-zone peak, and two-zone peak adult fares with one flat $2.75 fare for travel at all times of day, anywhere on the Metro system. The ordinance would not change fares for ORCA LIFT, youth, senior/disabled riders, or Access Paratransit riders. A report accompanying the ordinance analyzes the effects the new fare would have on revenue, ridership, operator and passenger safety, and transit operations. The transmittal includes a Title VI analysis and a summary of Metro’s public engagement process concerning fare changes. In total, the materials related to fares simplification include the following:
· Fare Simplification Ordinance
· Attachment A: Report
· Attachment B: Title VI Fare Analysis
· Attachment C: Public Engagement Report
· Fare Simplification – Fiscal Note
Response to Ordinance 18409, Section 115, Proviso P1, Regarding the Feasibility of a Very-Low-Income Fare: A motion transmitting a report that includes near-, medium-, and long-term actions to work to address the needs of very-low-income riders, including an increase in the subsidy for human service tickets in 2018.  Included is a proposed Human Services Ticket Program Ordinance that would increase the subsidy cap for the Human Services Ticket Program in 2018 by $400,000, to a total of $4 million per year.  In total, the materials related to the very-low income fare include the following:
· Very-Low-Income Fare Motion
· Attachment A: Report
· Human Services Ticket Program Ordinance
· Human Services Ticket Ordinance – Fiscal Note

Response to Ordinance 18409, Section 115, Proviso P2, Regarding Card Fees: A motion transmitting Metro’s proviso response and a Card Fee Ordinance that proposes to eliminate the $3 administrative fee for Regional Reduced Fare Permit (RRFP) holders, pending final approval of a revised RRFP MOA by all 16 participating agencies. Metro’s proviso response also outlines work Metro will do toward reducing youth and adult ORCA card fees from $5 to $3. In total, the materials related to the RRFP/ORCA card fees include the following:
· Card Fee Motion
· Attachment A: Report
· Card Fee Ordinance
· Card Fee – Fiscal Note

This legislation package is the product of the first phase of Metro’s 2017-2018 comprehensive Fares Work Program, which focused on simplification, increasing affordability and access to the Metro system, and regional coordination. These objectives reflect Metro’s policy goals, adopted by the King County Council in Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation and Transit Fund Management Policies, as well as Metro’s Service Guidelines and Metro Connects.
The fares work also reflects the King County Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan. Metro conducted the most extensive public engagement program it has ever done on fares as itsought to better understand equity concerns as disparities continue and increase in our region. Metro will continue to expand and strengthen its equity and social justice analyses and community engagement to further understand the service needs and to support efforts to improve the affordability of transit for our priority populations— low-income communities, communities of color, immigrant and refugee communites, and limited English-speaking communities – and to find ways to provide affordable, accessible mobility options for all people in King County. 
By streamlining fare payment and speeding up service, the proposed fare ordinance could result in increased ridership, which would support a key target of the Strategic Climate Action Plan.  
The proposed fare changes also respond to the ORCA agencies’ 2016 Regional Fare Forum recommendation: further simplify and align fare structures in anticipation of Next Generation ORCA implementation. I thank Councilmembers Balducci and Dembowski for their leadership and participation in that forum. 

Phase 2 of Metro’s Fares Work Program, which will extend into 2018, will continue focusing on increasing affordability and on improving safety and speeding up boardings. 

The following is more detailed information about the components of the enclosed legislative package.
Fare Simplification Ordinance
Over the years, Metro has heard from customers—including many survey respondents who participated in the spring outreach process—that they want simpler fares and are also concerned about affordability, safety for operators and customers, and faster boarding to reduce travel time. In addition, in the spring public engagement process, the proposed flat fare structure—$2.75 for adult riders and elimination of the surcharges for travel during the peak-commute periods (6-9 a.m. and 3-6 p.m.) and for travel across a zone boundary—received significant support from those who participated in this process. The public engagement report in Attachment D to the Fare Simplification Ordinance describes the public outreach in detail.
The initiation of the Next Generation ORCA project provided an opportunity to address fare simplification. Changing Metro’s complicated fare structure will make the Next Generation ORCA project easier and less expensive to complete.
The proposed change would have varied impacts on riders:
· Off-peak riders would have a $0.25 fare increase
· 1-zone peak riders would pay the same fare
· 2-zone peak riders would have a $0.50 fare decrease
Sixty-five percent of Metro’s boardings (one-zone peak and reduced fare boardings) would not see a change in fare or would experience a $0.50 decrease. Riders who would see a fare increase – those paying their own, non-subsidized fare through cash or ORCA – represent only 21 percent of Metro’s total boardings. Metro conducted a Title VI analysis (Attachment B to the Fare Simplification Ordinance) to evaluate the potential impact the fare proposal would have on routes that have a higher percentage of boardings from minority and low-income census tracts than the County average and found that there would be no disparate impact per the federal regulations on these routes. Given the impacts to off-peak and 2-zone peak riders, Metro examined these two rider groups more closely. Additional information on these riders is provided in the Fare Simplification Report.
Metro has more work to do to understand the needs of riders who struggle with affording and equitably accessing our system. Income disparities in King County create inherent disproportionate negative impacts from fares on lower income populations, people of color, limited English-speaking communities, and immigrants and refugees, who pay a greater percentage of their income towards transportation. We recognize this fact, and we will work to deliver equitable access and affordability to our communities with the greatest needs. There are some things that we can do immediately (described below), and we will continue to further our understanding of the needs of our riders through subsequent phases of our fares program. 

Actions to Increase Affordability and Access
The legislative package includes Metro’s recommendations for reducing affordability barriers and helping address the impacts on off-peak riders and those least able to pay. 
Fare Simplification Report
This report outlines Metro’s plans to attempt to help mitigate negative impacts on some off-peak riders. Since Metro knows many college students ride in the off-peak, we will continue to work with students, colleges, and other stakeholders to explore enhancements to college programs that increase transit access and affordability for students. Metro plans to increase ORCA LIFT enrollment, both on college campuses and among the general public. Metro also plans to evaluate pilot programs, such as the summer 2017 program that offers a reduced ORCA youth fare of $0.50 (and a free ORCA card). Metro will conduct additional research into potential solutions for better serving youth, very-low-income riders, off-peak riders, and college students.  
Very-Low-Income Fare Proviso Response
In addition to the proposal to increase the subsidy cap for the Human Services Ticket Program by $400,000 in 2018, Metro is planning a pilot using ORCA fare media to improve the Human Services Ticket Program. Metro will also conduct additional research into the needs of very-low-income riders and will provide additional information on the ORCA LIFT to human services agencies.
Metro’s ORCA LIFT and Human Services Ticket programs are already a national model for increasing affordability for low- and very-low-income riders. Metro also recognizes clear gaps exist, including that there are people who qualify for ORCA LIFT who are not accessing the program. Metro’s proposed efforts will build on existing programs to increase access and affordability for low-income riders throughout King County.

Card Fee Proviso Response
The proposal to eliminate the $3 RRFP administrative fee would benefit one of the most vulnerable rider groups. Metro also plans to work with ORCA partners to reduce youth and adult card fees from $5 to $3 and has had initial positive conversations with other ORCA agencies. Though the cost savings is small, all adult and youth riders who use ORCA could benefit. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Revenue Impacts of All Proposed Changes
The fare simplification ordinance ensures that Metro will comply with federal regulations and meet the farebox recovery requirement established in the Transit Fund Management Policies. Metro’s 2016 bus fare revenue was approximately $162 million, for a farebox recovery ratio of about 31 percent—above Metro’s target of 30 percent and significantly above the 25 percent floor. As a result, Metro did not implement a previously planned fare increase in the 2017-2018 biennium to benefit customers and allow Metro time to review its fares program. 
In 2020, the $2.75 flat fare would increase Metro net bus fare revenue by approximately $3.5 million, or 2.2 percent. This is less than a traditional, across-the-board $0.25 fare increase, which would generate an estimated $12-15 million. Eliminating the RRFP administrative fee would result in a revenue loss of approximately $75,000 per year; reducing adult and youth ORCA card fees from $5 to $3 would result in an approximate revenue loss of $700,000 per year. Increasing the human services tickets subsidy cap would result in an estimated revenue loss of up to $400,000 per year. In total, Metro estimates 2020 net revenue gain to be about $2.3 million over current revenue projections without any fare increases. Based on current assumptions for expenses and revenue, that would bring the projected farebox recovery ratio to 26.2 percent. Metro will evaluate revenue and farebox recovery against the 25 percent floor and 30 percent target regularly and consider additional fare increases with biennial budget cycles.
It is estimated that the reports in this transmittal package required approximately 200 staff hours to produce, costing approximately $12,000. The estimated printing cost for these reports is nominal. 
Thank you for considering this legislative package in its entirety. This important legislation will help make fares simpler and easier to understand for King County residents, prepare Metro for a smoother transition into Next Generation ORCA, and reduce affordability barriers for many of Metro’s riders. 
Please contact Christina O’Claire, Metro’s Assistant General Manager of Planning and Customer Services, at 206-477-5801 with questions.

Sincerely, 



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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